Testimony before the House Committee on Small Business Subcommittees on Investigations, Oversight, and Regulations and Contracting and Workforce

David Madland, PhD
Senior Fellow
Center for American Progress Action Fund
September 13, 2016

Thank you Chairmen Hardy and Hanna, Ranking Member Adams, and Members of the Subcommittees for the invitation to appear before you today.

My name is David Madland and I am a Senior Fellow at the Center for American Progress Action Fund. CAP Action is an independent, nonpartisan, and progressive education and advocacy organization dedicated to improving the lives of Americans through ideas and actions.

Today's hearing is focused on the impact of President Obama's contracting executive actions. While the title of this hearing implies that the Presidents' actions are a burden, his actions will benefit workers, taxpayers and businesses.

The President's executive actions draw widespread support from a broad coalition of supporters. Not only do organizations representing workers, veterans, women, the elderly, and taxpayers support a number of these contracting actions, but so too do a number of small businesses.¹ Many small businesses feel that these executive actions will help them compete on a level playing field and make the contracting process more welcoming to businesses like theirs. Indeed, in 2015 small business contracting as a percentage of total government contracting was at record high levels.²

Though I think the general points I make could be applied to most if not all of the President's contracting reforms, I will focus my remarks on contracting executive actions that establish a minimum wage, require paid sick leave, ban discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity and ensure companies comply with workplace laws before receiving new government contracts.

Government can be a leader setting standards

Because President Obama's executive actions are part of a tradition of presidential actions involving federal contractors, I think it is important to provide some history on similar executive actions before discussing the policies that are the focus of today's hearing. The federal government has a long and successful history of starting important social changes with federal contractors. And these kinds of actions have been taken by presidents of both parties.

For example, Executive Order 11246, signed in 1965 by President Lyndon Johnson, prevented companies that contract with the federal government from discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin. The executive order helped to significantly increase the percentage of women and minority managers at firms that contract with the federal government. Employment increased 6 percent faster for black males working for government contractors than those in non-contractor establishments,

12 percent faster for other minority males, 3 percent faster for white females, and 11 percent faster for black females.³

Actions by President Richard Nixon furthered the protections articulated by President Johnson. Under his administration, the Department of Labor issued "Order No. 4," which required contractors to analyze their workforce and determine if they were hiring fewer minority workers than would be expected based on the local labor market.⁴ If contractors found that this was the case, they were to set goals to remedy this underrepresentation.⁵

Virtually every recent president has used their power over federal procurement to pursue social goals. Ronald Reagan sought to promote minority contractors. Bill Clinton encouraged contractors in economically distressed areas. George W. Bush sought to ensure contractors employed only American citizens or legal residents.

President Obama's Executive Actions Address Significant Problems

President Obama's efforts to raise standards for workers on federal contracts build on this history and are an important part of making the economy work for everyone not just the wealthy few. In the United States today, wages have been nearly stagnant for decades, while economic inequality is near record levels. Too many people are struggling to pay bills, especially those working in low-wage industries where wage theft is rampant as employers pay workers less than legally required. Many Americans cannot take time off if they get sick, and people often face discrimination because of their sexual orientation and gender identity. And discrimination based on race and gender still occurs, despite advances made in part because of previous federal actions.

The President's executive actions address significant problems with today's economy. For example:

Low minimum wage: The federal minimum wage today remains at \$7.25 per hour and has not been increased since 2009. That means someone working full time can still be in poverty – they would earn just \$15,080 annually, which is below the federal poverty line for a family of two.¹⁰ If the minimum wage had merely kept pace with inflation since 1968 it would be worth \$11.06.¹¹ And if the minimum wage had kept up with productivity, it would be even higher. We are a much richer and more productive nation than we were in the 1960s, and yet the minimum wage is worth less today than it was fifty years ago.

Lack of paid sick leave: Currently, 36 percent of private sector workers lack paid sick leave. ¹² Without this vital protection, workers can be forced to choose between caring for themselves or a family member and keeping their job. This not only harms workers, but the economy as a whole, as workers without access to paid sick leave are more likely to spread contagious diseases like the flu. ¹³

Absence of protections for LGBT Americans: Today, there are no explicit protections under federal law to prevent workers from being fired based on their sexual orientation or gender identity. Unfortunately, LGBT Americans often face discrimination and harassment in the workplace. Up to 43 percent of gay, lesbian, and bisexual workers have been discriminated against or harassed at work, as have up to 90 percent of transgender workers.¹⁴

Weak review of contractors' records: Despite the fact that federal law requires the government to award contracts only to companies with a satisfactory record of performance, integrity, and business ethics our current system fails to actually achieve this in practice, nor does it adequately impose conditions on violators to encourage them to improve their practices.¹⁵

As a result, billions of federal dollars flow to companies that break the law. According to a 2013 report from the Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, 30 percent of the top violators of workplace safety and wage laws between fiscal years 2007 and 2012 continued to receive federal contracts despite their violations. And these violations can have deadly consequences. During these years, at least 42 people died from workplace accidents and injuries at the companies with the highest penalties. In fiscal year 2012, the government awarded \$81 billion in contracts to companies with large violations of labor law – nearly 16 percent of all spending on federal contracts. The Government Accountability Office has come to similar conclusions, finding that one-third of companies with the largest penalties for violations of wage and hour and workplace safety laws went on to receive a government contract.

Ideally, policies such as a higher minimum wage, paid sick days, and respect for LGBT rights should be applied to all workers. But until Congress acts, executive actions can produce important improvements for a large number of workers, high road businesses and taxpayers.

Executive actions also promote economy and efficiency

At the same time these executive actions address important economic and social challenges, they also promote economy and efficiency in government contracting.

The basic idea is that treating workers fairly leads to better results for taxpayers. Human capital is the core input into many federal contracts and taxpayers receive "the most efficient and effective utilization of all available manpower" when workers are treated fairly. When workers are adequately paid, have safe workplaces, do not need to fear losing their job because they or their children get sick, and are not discriminated against, they can efficiently produce high quality work. In contrast, when basic standards are not upheld, contracting becomes a race to the bottom that does not deliver for workers or taxpayers.

There is a large body of academic research backing up these basic ideas. For example, paying higher wages has been shown to decrease absenteeism and turnover. Higher wages can also lead to higher performance from employees. Often called the efficiency wage theory, this body of research finds that wages and working environment can affect productivity, through effects on morale. Paid sick leave can increase efficiency by allowing workers to stay home when sick instead of spreading their illness to their coworkers and customers and letting them take time off to get necessary preventative health care. And a more diverse workforce can lead to less discrimination and more openness, greater job commitment, improved workplace relationships, and increased productivity.

Moreover, there is also a body of research showing that when contractors cut corners with their workers, they often do so with taxpayers. A CAP Action report analyzing the businesses that received federal contracts despite having committed the worst workplace violations between FY 2005 and 2009 found that 25 percent of them had significant performance problems.²⁵ According to the report, these problems ranged from:

"... contractors submitting fraudulent billing statements to the federal government; to cost overruns, performance problems, and schedule delays during the development of major weapons systems that cost taxpayers billions of dollars; ... to an oil rig explosion that spilled millions of barrels of oil into the Gulf of Mexico."²⁶

This connection has been known for decades. The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development found a "direct correlation between labor law violations and poor quality construction" on HUD projects thirty years ago, also finding that this poor performance led to increase maintenance costs.²⁷ According to a 2003 study, construction contractors in New York with workplace law violations were more than five times more likely to have low performance than contractors without workplace law violations.²⁸ Similarly, a 2008 CAP Action report found that labor law violations by contracting companies were associated with wasteful practices.²⁹

State and Local Governments and Many Businesses Already Have Similar Policies

Not surprisingly, given the benefits to taxpayers, businesses and workers, many state and local government have already implemented policies similar to these federal actions. And the evidence from these policies shows that they work well and that opponents' concerns are often overblown.

A number of states and local governments have policies similar to the Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces executive order and require companies to report on their workplace records. California³⁰, Connecticut³¹, Illinois³², Massachusetts³³, Minnesota³⁴, and New York³⁵—as well as the District of Columbia³⁶ and other major cities, such as Los Angeles³⁷ and New York City³⁸— all have responsible bidder programs that use self-reporting to improve contractor quality by identifying companies with long track records of committing fraud, wasting taxpayer funds, and violating workplace laws.

Similarly, since Baltimore passed the country's first living wage law for contractors in 1994, more than 100 municipalities and one state – Maryland – have instituted living wage laws that require contractors to pay a higher minimum wage.³⁹ Requirements to provide paid sick leave are not uncommon. Five states and many municipalities set paid sick leave standards for area employers.⁴⁰ Local governments have also used their contracting power to protect LGBT workers from discrimination. As of 2012, 61 localities prohibited local contractors from discriminating based on sexual orientation, with 42 also banning discrimination due to gender identity.⁴¹

The experience from state and local governments and private businesses with these kinds of policies has been quite positive.

After the implementation of San Francisco's paid sick leave ordinance, a majority of employers – including a majority of firms with fewer than 10 employees – reported that they supported the ordinance. Similarly, a study of New York City's paid sick leave policy found that one and a half years after the law went into effect, 86 percent of employers supported the policy. The study also found that 85 percent of employers reported that the new law had no effect on their overall business costs, and a two percent actually reported a decline in overall costs. A study examining LBGT contracting policies found that that businesses were generally willing to adopt and comply with local ordinances to

protect LGBT workers, noting that "in almost all localities that responded, any resistance to these policies was minimal and short-lived." ⁴⁵

A study of Maryland's living wage conducted by the state's Department of Legislative Services found that the number of bids actually increased after the state adopted the policy. The study found that the average number of bidder per contract increased from 3.7 to 4.7, a nearly 30 percent increase. What's more, of the contracting companies interviewed by the state of Maryland, nearly half indicated that the higher standards made them more likely to bid because it leveled the playing field. 47

Similar results have been found by a number of studies of local efforts to raise contracting labor standards. According to a study of the Boston, Hartford and New Haven living wage laws, "competitive bidding remains strong under living wage ordinances, and ... such laws may even boost the number of bidders on city contracts." And statements from officials in San Francisco and Los Angeles indicate that their responsible contracting "prequalification" system has increased the pool of highly experienced firms willing to bid for its work and created an environment in which firms of similar caliber compete against one other for agency contracts. As Russell Strazzella, a chief construction inspector for the Los Angeles Bureau of Contract Administration explained, with strong responsibility reviews, "you get a level playing field and a pool of good contractors."

Private sector companies are also increasingly adopting similar policies to help their bottom line.

Companies that hire contractors in the private sector are finding that reviewing potential contractors' workplace safety records is a cost effective way to ensure future compliance. Raytheon Company, for example, requires that companies it contracts with follow safety requirements and report any safety citations "from any U.S. Government, city, or local entity for the past ten years." So too do smaller companies. Family-owned construction contractor Lawrence Building Corp. requires bidders to report if they have had any Occupational Safety and Health Administration citations in the past 3 years. And industry associations—such as the Construction Users Roundtable, the American National Standards Institute, and FM Global—recommend evaluating the safety record of companies bidding for contracts.

Similarly, many companies already provide high wages, paid leave and respect LGBT rights. About 60 percent of U.S. workers currently have access to paid sick leave. ⁵⁵ One in three small business owners have a policy in place protecting LGBT employees, with many noting that it improves their ability to attract and retain talented employees. ⁵⁶ And of course, many companies pay their workers well above the minimum wage.

Small Businesses Often Support These Policies

Finally, there are a number of small businesses that support these kinds of contracting policies. When low standards prevail in government contracting, many high-road companies stay away. But when higher standards become the norm, high road companies feel that the competition is fair and want to do business with the government.

As previously mentioned, the state of Maryland found that more companies wanted to do business with the state after they raised standards. According to the official state report on the impact of the living wage, several companies commented that in the future they will only bid on living wage contracts because of the leveling effect it has on competition. One contractor noted that her contract was the first state procurement for which her firm had submitted a bid. She explained that without strong labor standards, "the bids are a race to the bottom. That's not the relationship that we want to have with our employees. [The living wage] puts all bidders on the same footing." ⁵⁷

Raising the minimum wage is also popular among small business owners. As the president of the American Small Business Chamber of Commerce explained, the president's executive order will "help level the playing field," making sure that companies that pay their workers good wages are not undercut by low-road employers.⁵⁸ A poll from Small Business Majority finds that 60 percent of U.S. small businesses support raising the minimum wage to \$12 by 2020.⁵⁹ And leaked polling by Republican pollster Frank Luntz for the Chamber of Commerce found that 80 percent of business executives supported increasing the minimum wage in their state.⁶⁰ That same poll found that 73 percent of respondents supported requiring paid sick leave.⁶¹

A poll from Small Business Majority and CAP found that a majority of small business owners believe that owners should not be allowed to fire or refuse to hire LGBT employees based on their religious beliefs.⁶² That same poll found roughly 80 percent of small business owners support a federal law to ban discrimination against LGBT employees in the workplace.⁶³

In localities that have mandated paid sick leave, companies' often find that the law is less disruptive than anticipated. As one San Francisco business owner explained about their city's paid leave policy: "A lot of small business owners were really freaked out when this first went into effect, especially smaller retail stores and restaurants. I don't hear too many griping about it any longer...It's made a highly positive impact on staff morale. I think it's a win/win situation for employees and employers." Experiences like these are why the Main Street Alliance, a national network of small business coalitions strongly supports the paid sick leave executive order. As Main Street Alliance explained in their comments supporting the paid sick leave executive order: "Preventing the spread of illness in the workplace saves money; healthy employees are more productive. Further, providing earned sick time improves morale and keeps turnover low." Indeed, the Main Street Alliance found that 65 percent of the over 1,000 small businesses they questioned would support a national sick time standard.

Similarly, many small businesses support responsible contractor policies. High-road businesses have reported that they are more likely to bid on contracts since Washington DC enacted its enhanced responsibility review process. Allen Sander, chief operating officer of Olympus Building Services Inc. wrote that:⁶⁸

"Too often, we are forced to compete against companies that lower costs by short-changing their workers out of wages that are legally owed to them. The District of Columbia's contractor responsibility requirements haven't made the contracting review process too burdensome. And now we are more likely to bid on contracts because we know that we are not at a competitive disadvantage against law-breaking companies."

That's why many law-abiding businesses are supporting the Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces Executive Order: because they believe it will help them compete on an even playing field without representing an

undue burden on their company. ⁶⁹ Indeed, in 2015 at a hearing in this very committee, construction contractor Bill Albanese stated, "It makes good business sense to vet the contractor before he gets the job. It's common in our industry; we do it all the time, and we don't see it as being a burden to any legitimate fair contractor that's playing by the rules."⁷⁰

Conclusion

President Obama's contractor executive actions can help address significant problems in the economy, benefiting not only workers, but also businesses and taxpayers. The President's actions often build upon similar policies at the state and local level that have proven quite successful. What's more, many private companies already employ similar practices.

Not surprisingly, these executive orders draw a wide range of support. Organizations ranging from civil rights groups to good government groups, worker organizations, people with disabilities, veterans groups, women's organizations, and a number of businesses have expressed support for many of these executive actions.⁷¹ In short, these executive actions represent good policy.

¹ Below is a partial list of supporters of some of the executive actions. For example, the NAACP, AFL-CIO, National Women's Law Center, and National Disability Rights Network have supported Executive Order 13658 to increase the minimum wage for federal contractors. The Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights, NAACP, National Women's Law Center, and National Employment Law Project, support Executive Order 13706 to extend paid sick leave to federal contractors. The Human Rights Campaign, Anti-Defamation League, American Civil Liberties Union, and NCAAP have supported an executive order to ban federal contractors from discriminating against LGBT employees. The Leadership Conference on Civil Rights the Project on Government Oversight, AARP, SEIU, the Consortium for Citizens with Disabilities, Paralyzed Veterans of America, and the Campaign for Quality Construction, a coalition of 20,000 employers, have supported the Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces Executive Order. NAACP, "NAACP Statement on Increasing the Minimum Wage of Employees of Federal Contractors," available at http://www.naacp.org/press/entry/naacp-statement-on-increasing-the-minimum-wage-of-employees-of-federalcont (last accessed September 2016); U.S. Department of Labor, "Establishing a Minimum Wage for Contractors: Final Rule," available at https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2014/10/07/2014-23533/establishing-aminimum-wage-for-contractors; Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights, "Comments Re: Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors," available at http://www.civilrights.org/advocacy/letters/2016/proposed-rule- regarding-paid-sick-leave.html (last accessed September 2016); Anti-Defamation League and others, "Comments on an executive order that would bar discrimination by federal contractors on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity," July 15, 2014, available at http://www.adl.org/assets/pdf/civilrights/religiousfreedom/relatedmats/lgbt-eo-sign-on-president-obama-letter-2014-07-15.pdf (last accessed September 2016); Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights, "The Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces Executive Order," available at http://www.civilrights.org/advocacy/letters/2014/the-fair-pay-and-safe.html (last accessed September 2016); Project on Government Overreach, "POGO Supports Government Access to Contractor Labor Violations to Improve Compliance, Avoid Bad Actors, and Level the Playing Field," available at http://www.pogo.org/our-work/letters/2015/pogo-supports-government-access.html (last accessed September 2016); Consortium for Citizens with Disabilities, "Concerned About NDAA Language on VEVRAA and Section 503," available at http://www.c-c-d.org/fichiers/CCD-Concerned-About-NDAA-Langauge-on-VEVRAA-and-Section-503.pdf (last accessed September 2016); Campaign for Quality Construction, "Comments on Executive Order 13673: Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces," August 2015, available at http://src.bna.com/vU (last accessed September 2016).

² Maria Contreras-Sweet, "FY15 Federal Small Business Contracting Announcement," (Small Business Administration, 2016)

³ Jonathan S. Leonard, "The Impact of Affirmative Action on Employment," *Journal of Labor Economics* 2 (4) (1984): 439-463.

⁴ United States Department of Labor, "OFCCP 50th Anniversary Timeline," available at https://www.dol.gov/featured/ofccp50/alternate.version.timeline.htm (last accessed September 2016)

⁵ Richard O. Parry and Treena Gillespie Finney, "Affirmative Action: A Schizophrenic History," *Southern Law Journal*, 24 (2014): 237-265.

⁶ Executive Order no. 12,432, "Minority business enterprise development," available at http://www.archives.gov/federal-register/codification/executive-order/12432.html (last accessed September 2016)

⁷ Executive Order no. 13,005, "Empowerment Contracting," available at https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-1996-05-24/pdf/96-13306.pdf (last accessed September 2016)

⁸ Executive Order no. 13,465, "Amending Executive Order 12989, as Amended," available at http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=77501 (last accessed September 2016)

⁹ Carmel Martin, Andy Green, and Brendan Duke, eds., "Raising Wages and Rebuilding Wealth" (Washington: The Center for American Progress, 2016); Chad Stone and others, "A Guide to Statistics on Historical Trends in Income Inequality" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2015), available at http://www.cbpp.org/research/poverty-and-inequality/a-guide-to-statistics-on-historical-trends-in-income-inequality.

¹⁰ U.S. Census Bureau, "Poverty Thresholds," available at http://www.census.gov/data/tables/time-series/demo/income-poverty/historical-poverty-thresholds.html (last accessed September 2016).

¹¹ Authors Calculation using Consumer Price Index and United States Department of Labor, "History of Federal Minimum Wage Rates Under the Fair Labor Standards Act, 1938 – 2009," available at https://www.dol.gov/whd/minwage/chart.htm (last accessed September 2016)

¹² Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Selected paid leave benefits: Access, March 2016," available at http://www.bls.gov/news.release/ebs2.t06.htm (last accessed September 2016).

¹³ Shayndi Raice, "Paid Sick Leave Reduces the Flu Rate 'Significantly,' Paper Says," The Wall Street Journal, August 23, 2016, available at http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2016/08/23/paid-sick-leave-reduces-the-flu-rate-significantly-paper-says/ (last accessed September 2016)

¹⁴ Crosby Burns and Jeff Krehely, "Gay and Transgender People Face High Rates of Workplace Discrimination and Harassment" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2011). See also Sarah McBride, Laura Durso, Hannah Hussey, Sharita Gruberg, and Bishop Gene Robinson, "We the People" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014).

¹⁵ 48 C.F.R § 9.104(a)-(b)

¹⁶ Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions Committee, "Acting Responsibly? Federal Contractors Frequently Put Workers' Lives and Livelihoods at Risk," Majority Committee Staff Report, December 2013, available at http://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Labor%20Law%20Violations%20by%20Contractors%20Report.pdf (last accessed September 2016)

¹⁷ Ibid.

¹⁸ Ibid.

¹⁹ Government Accountability Office, "Federal Contracting: Assessments and Citations of Federal Labor Law Violations by Selected Federal Contractors," Report to Congressional Requesters, September 2010. Note that this GAO report built upon a previous GAO report that also found companies with poor health and safety records also continue to receive federal contracts (U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Service Contract Act: Wage Determination Process Could Benefit from Greater Transparency, and Better Use of Violation Data Could Improve Enforcement," Report to the Subcommittee on Labor, Health and Human Services, Education and Related Agencies, Committee on Appropriations, U.S. Senate, December 2005, available at http://www.gao.gov/assets/250/248705.pdf (last accessed September 2016)

²⁰ Executive Order 10925, "Establishing the President's Committee on Equal Employment Opportunity," available at https://www.eeoc.gov/eeoc/history/35th/thelaw/eo-10925.html (last accessed September 2016).

²¹ Christian Pfeifer, "Impact of wages and job levels on worker absenteeism," *International Journal of Manpower* 31 (1) (2010): 59-72; Arindrajit Dube, T. William Lester, Michael Reich, "Do Frictions Matter in the Labor Market? Accessions, Separations, and Minimum Wage Effects," IZA discussion paper, June 2011, available at http://ftp.iza.org/dp5811.pdf;

²² Andrew Weiss, *Efficiency Wages: Models of Unemployment, Layoffs, and Wage Dispersion: Models of Unemployment, Layoffs, and Wage Dispersion*, (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2014); George Akerlof, "Gift Exchange and Efficiency Wage Theory: Four Views," The American Economic Review 74 (2) (1984): 79–83.

²³ Claudia Calderon Machicado, "The Business Case for Paid Leave and Paid Sick Days," (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015) available at

https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/labor/news/2014/04/17/88243/the-business-case-for-paid-leave-and-paid-sick-days/; National Partnership for Women and Families, "Paid Sick Days Lead to Cost Savings for All," (Washington, 2015), available at http://www.nationalpartnership.org/research-library/work-family/psd/paid-sick-days-lead-to-cost-savings-savings-for-all.pdf.

- ²⁴ http://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/Business-Impact-LGBT-Policies-Full-May-2013.pdf
- ²⁵ Karla Walter and David Madland, "At Our Expense: Federal Contractors that Harm Workers Also Shortchange Taxpayers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/labor/report/2013/12/11/80799/at-our-expense/.

 ²⁶ Ibid.
- ²⁷ U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, Office of Inspector General, "Audit Report on Monitoring and Enforcing Labor Standards," 1983.
- ²⁸ Moshe Adler, "Prequalification of Contractors: The Importance of Responsible Contracting on Public Works Projects" (New York: Fiscal Policy Institute, 2003).
- ²⁹ David Madland and Michael Paarlberg, "Making Contracting Work for the United States: Government Spending Must Lead to Good Jobs" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2008).
- ³⁰ California Department of Industrial Relations, "Pre-Qualification of Contractors Seeking to Bid on Public Works Projects: The 199 State Legislation and the Model Forms Created by the Department of Industrial Relations," available at http://www.dir.ca.gov/od_pub/prequal/PubWksPreQualModel.pdf (last accessed September 2016)
- ³¹ 58 Connecticut Code §4a-101
- ³² Public Act 097-0369, Illinois General Assembly, August 2011
- 33 21 Massachusetts General Laws §149A.8
- ³⁴ H.F. 1984, Minnesota House of Representatives, 88 sess., May 2014
- ³⁵ Office of the New York State Comptroller, "Vendor Responsibility Forms," available at http://www.osc.state.ny.us/vendrep/forms-vendor.htm (last accessed September 2016)
- ³⁶ Procurement Practices Reform Act of 2010, Council of the District of Columbia, Codification District of Columbia Official Code, 2011 Summer Supplement to the 2001 Edition.
- ³⁷ Ordinance 173677, Council of the City of Los Angeles, November 2000, available at http://bca.lacity.org/site/pdf/cro/CRO%20Contractor%20Responsibiliy%20Ordinance.PDF (last accessed September 2016)
- ³⁸ New York City Administrative Code §6-116.2 (2001)
- ³⁹ Jeff Thompson and Jeff Chapman, "The economic impact of local living wages" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2006), available at http://www.epi.org/publication/bp170/; National Employment Law Project, "Local Living Wage Laws and Coverage" (Washington: 2011), available at

http://www.nelp.org/content/uploads/2015/03/LocalLWLawsCoverageFINAL.pdf?nocdn=1; "Living Wage for State Service Contracts – Division of Labor and Industry," Maryland Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation, available at https://www.dllr.state.md.us/labor/prev/livingwage.shtml (last accessed September 2016).

- ⁴⁰ A Better Balance, "Overview of Paid Sick Time Laws in the United States," 2016, available at http://www.abetterbalance.org/web/images/stories/Documents/sickdays/factsheet/PSDchart.pdf (last accessed September 2016).
- ⁴¹ Christy Mallory and Brad Sears, "An Evaluation of Local Laws Requiring Government Contractors to Adopt LGBT-Related Workplace Policies," Albany Government Law Review 5 (2012): 478-551.

⁴³ Eileen Appelbaum and Ruth Milkman, "No Big Deal: The Impact of New York City's Paid Sick Days Law on Employers." (Washington: Center for Economic and Policy Research, 2016) available at http://cepr.net/publications/reports/no-big-deal-the-impact-of-new-york-city-s-paid-sick-days-law-on-employers (last accessed September 2016)

44 Ibid.

45 Ibid.

- ⁴⁶ Maryland Department of Legislative Services, "Impact of the Maryland Living Wage," 2008, available at http://dlslibrary.state.md.us/publications/OPA/I/IMLW_2008.pdf (last accessed September 2016)

 ⁴⁷ Ibid.
- ⁴⁸ Mark D. Brenner and Stephanie Luce, "Living Wage Laws in Practice: The Boston, New Haven and Hartford Experiences," (Amherst: University of Massachusetts, Political Economy Research Institute, 2005), available at http://www.peri.umass.edu/fileadmin/pdf/research brief/RR8.pdf.
- ⁴⁹ Sonn and Gebreselassie, "The Road to Responsible Contracting."
- ⁵⁰ Raytheon, "Environmental, Health and Safety Requirements for Purchase Orders and Subcontracts," September 2013, available at

http://www.raytheon.com/suppliers/rtnwcm/groups/gallery/documents/content/rtn 156823.pdf (last accessed September 2016)

- ⁵¹ Lawrence Building Corp., "New Subcontractor Questionnaire," available at http://www.lawrencebuilding.com/document-view/new-subcontractor-questionnaire (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁵² Construction Users Roundtable, "Construction Owners' Safety Blueprint," April 2012, available at http://www.curt.org/uploads/docs/Awards%20%28Safety%29/R-807%20OSB%20United%20States%20%282012Apr%29.pdf (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁵³ Scott Schneider, "New ANSI Standard Tells Employers To Plan for Safety," *Laborers' Health & Safety Fund of North America*, January 2012, available at http://www.lhsfna.org/index.cfm/lifelines/january-2012/new-ansi-standard-tells-employers-to-plan-for-safety/ (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁵⁴ FM Global, "Holding to a Hire Standard," 2012, available at http://www.fmglobalreason.com/article/holding-hire-standard (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁵⁵ Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employee Benefits Survey: Table 32," March 2015, available at http://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2015/ownership/private/table32a.pdf (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁵⁶ Small Business Majority, "Opinion Poll: Small Business Owners Oppose Denying Services to LGBT Customers Based on Religious Beliefs." (Washington, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/071315-National-RFRA-and-ND-poll.pdf (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁵⁷ Maryland Department of Legislative Services, "Impact of the Maryland Living Wage," 2008, available at http://dlslibrary.state.md.us/publications/OPA/I/IMLW 2008.pdf (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁵⁸ Roger Runningen and Kathleen Miller, "Obama to Raise Minimum Wage for Contractors to \$10.10," Bloomberg, January 28, 2014, available at http://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2014-01-28/obama-to-raise-minimum-wage-for-contractors-to-10-10 (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁵⁹ Small Business Majority, "Opinion Poll: Small Businesses Support Increasing Minimum Wage," available at https://www.smallbusinessmajority.org/our-research/workforce/opinion-poll-small-businesses-support-increasing-minimum-wage (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁶⁰Mitchell Hirsch, "Leaked Poll for Chambers of Commerce Shows Business Execs Overwhelmingly Support Raising the Minimum Wage," The Huffington Post, April 12, 2016, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/mitchell-hirsch/leaked-poll-chamber-of-commerce-minimum-wage b 9672136.html (last accessed September 2016); PRWatch, "Markup of January, 5, 2016 State Chambers Topline Poll," available at http://www.prwatch.org/files/cmd prwatch markup of 01-05-16 state chambers topline poll.pdf (last accessed September 2016)

⁶¹ Ibid.

⁴² Robert Drago and Vicky Lovell, "San Francisco's Paid Sick Leave Ordinance: Outcomes for Employers and Employees." (Washington: Institute for Women's Policy Research, 2011) available at http://www.iwpr.org/publications/pubs/San-Fran-PSD (last accessed September 2016)

- ⁶⁷ The Main Street Alliance, "Voices of Main Street," October 2015, available at https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/mainstreetalliance/pages/9/attachments/original/1445897235/VOICES
 OF MAIN STREET.pdf?1445897235. (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁶⁸ Karla Walter and David Madland, "Executive Order Protects Workers and Supports Law-Abiding Contractors" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/labor/news/2014/07/31/94923/executive-order-protects-workers-and-supports-law-abiding-contractors/.
- ⁶⁹ Campaign for Quality Construction, "Comments on Executive Order 13673: Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces," August 2015, available at http://src.bna.com/vU (last accessed September 2016)
- ⁷⁰ William Albanese, Testimony before the House Small Business Subcommittees on Contracting and the Workforce and Investigations, Oversight and Regulations, "The Blacklist: Are Small Businesses Guilty Until Proven Innocent?" September 29, 2015, available at http://smallbusiness.house.gov/calendar/eventsingle.aspx?EventID=398448 (last accessed September 2016)

 ⁶² Small Business Majority, "Opinion Poll: Small Business Owners Oppose Denying Services to LGBT Customers
 Based on Religious Beliefs." (Washington, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/071315-National-RFRA-and-ND-poll.pdf (last accessed September 2016)
 63 Ibid.

⁶⁴ Daniel B. Wood, "Mandatory paid sick leave: How has it worked in San Fransisco?" *The Christian Science Monitor*, February 11, 2011, available at http://www.csmonitor.com/USA/2011/0211/Mandatory-paid-sick-leave-How-has-it-worked-in-San-Francisco (last accessed September 2016).

⁶⁵ The Main Street Alliance, "Comment Re: Proposed Department of Labor (Wage and Hour Division) Rule on Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors," April 5, 2016, available at https://www.regulations.gov/document?D=WHD-2016-0001-0135 (last accessed September 2016)
⁶⁶ Ibid.

⁷¹ See Note 1.